Criminal Justice Policy Advisory Commission

December 13, 2007

Meeting Minutes

Members of the Commission Present:  Brian Austin, Chair, Undersecretary, Criminal Justice Policy and Planning Division, Office of Policy and Management;  Commissioner Theresa Lantz, Department of Correction;  Commissioner John Danaher III, Department of Public Safety;  Commissioner Thomas Kirk, Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services;  William Carbone, Executive Director, Court Support Services Division, Judicial Branch;  Robert Farr, Chair, Board of Pardons and Paroles;  Susan Storey, Chief Public Defender;  Nancy Kushins, Commission Member;  Judith Rossi for the Chief State’s Attorney.
Chair Brian Austin convened the meeting to order at 9:04 a.m.  He introduced Amalia Vazquez Bzdyra, Esq., Deputy Commissioner, Department of Social Services, as a new Member in a Government Official position.
Public Comment:  There was no public comment.

OPM Criminal Justice Policy and Planning Division Update:
Chair Brian Austin reported that the Governor’s Sentencing and Parole Review Task Force has held a variety of meetings and working group presentations.  Several bipartisan proposals have been developed that will be discussed by the Task Force at its December 19th meeting.  

OPM is completing a survey of crime and community supervision rates in all fifty states.  Connecticut seems to be in the lower percentile of crime and parole supervision.  This survey, along with all of OPM’s reports, is on the OPM website  www.ct.gov/opm under the Criminal Justice Division section.     

The Forecast/Research Working Group continues to meet monthly; membership includes representatives from the Judicial Branch, DOC, Board of Pardons and Parole and OPM.  The Forecast/Research Working Group is looking into finding where there are gaps in the reporting data with the intent on more accuracy in their reports.  
Department of Correction Update:

Commissioner Theresa Lantz, reported that DOC has an approximate 19,575 incarcerated population count which is down by about 300 from the highest count this year.  The accused/unsentenced population is about 4,365 which is also lower than the highest count of the year.  Commissioner Lantz stated that electronic monitoring is very intensive.  Currently there are 10 extra parole officers being trained.  
The Department is exploring the use of the Level of Service Inventory – Revised (LSIR) system; a risk assessment tool currently used by the Court Support Services Division of the Judicial Branch.  A consultant has been brought in to work on this project. 

Judicial Branch’s Court Support Services Division Update:

Executive Director William Carbone commented on how well CSSD has been working with the Department of Correction in attempting to reduce the prison population. 

Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services Update
Commissioner Thomas Kirk reported that the top three recommendations from DMHAS were:
1. Coordinate ad hoc and standing bodies across state agencies, the Judicial Branch, and the Legislative Branch that are addressing criminal justice issues and behavioral health issues.

2. Initiate State leadership to resolve system barriers that diminish effectiveness and efficiency of behavioral health initiatives for the justice-involved population.  Relevant parties include, but are not limited to, OPM, DMHAS, DPH, DSS, DDS, DOC, and Office of the Chief State’s Attorney, Public Defender Services, DOIT, Board of Pardons and Paroles, Judicial Branch-CSSD.
3. Investigate what appear to be wide differences in custody rates across police departments for individuals charged with criminal offenses.
Behavioral Health Services Subcommittee Update

The Subcommittee is reviewing municipal custody rates.  The custody rates are calculated from the number of “Cases Added” from the Judicial Court Operations Division and the number of “Arrest Incidents” from the Judicial Court Support Services Division.  The first number is approximately equal to the total number of criminal cases processed by the courts, but does not include violations of probation and motor vehicles cases.  The second number is approximately equal to the number of criminal cases where the defendant is transferred from the police lock-up to the court lock-up for arraignment (eg,  the pool of defendants who could be diverted) and does include violations of probation and motor vehicle cases.

Recommended process:  

1. Review data more carefully to see if the apparent differences in custody rates are accurate and/or valid.

2. If the differences are real, determine what factors contribute to these differences, and whether increased frequency of diversion is a valid goal.

3. Determine what factors can be influenced by policy changes and/or resource allocations at the state level and local level in order to appropriately increase diversion practices while maintaining community safety.

4. Make recommendations to modify policy and/or resource allocations.

5. Assist communities and/or police departments as appropriate.

Other Business:

Connecticut will host the BJA Northeast Regional conference, January 29-31, 2008 at the Hartford Hilton; participants are from the New England and the Mid-Atlantic States.  Undersecretary Austin encouraged individuals to attend this conference.  Registration is free of charge.   

Meeting was adjourned at 11:02 a.m.  

The next meeting of the CJPAC is scheduled for February 14, 2008, 9:00 a.m.
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